

Volume II, Number IV

April 21, 1962

AFRICA-ASIA NEWS FLASHES

A booming congregation of 265 is now meeting in the eastern province of Petauke every Sabbath Day compared to zero five months ago when Mr. Mwambula raised up the congregation!

Headquarters in Pasadena has sent Mr. Mwambula several Bible helps including a Cruden's and Young's Concordance, 2 Bible dictionaries, a Halley's Handbook, etc. in order to aid him in his growth of Bible knowledge.

It is now the early growing season in that area for oranges, bananas, guavas, mangoes, sugar cane and vegetables. The only trouble is that certain of the brethren are being bothered by monkeys consuming their crops.

A new congregation of 20 members, formerly of the Sardis area, is meeting in Quezon City, just south of Manila, P.I. It is possible that Mr. Ortiguero will meet with the group for Bible studies and services.

In Mindanao, several former Sardis groups are now paying their tithes and offerings to local headquarters at San Nicholas. These people in the Philippines have been very faithful to God's tithing laws with what little income they have.

The New Philadelphia Church

The Philadelphia era of the Church of God has at last come to Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

The first service will be March 24, at 9:30 a.m. in the "New Century Club," downtown Philadelphia. Most of the brethren in the area have been driving 200 miles, round trip, to attend the New York Church. This will no longer be necessary.

Mr. Carlton Smith will be the pastor of this church, assisted by Mr. Guy Englebart, graduate student of Ambassador College.



Mr. Garner Ted Armstrong thunders God's message . . . around the world!

Twenty Million Listeners Hear World Tomorrow's Three Million Watts Daily

Using over three million watts of radio power daily, the WORLD TOMORROW program booms God's Gospel Message world-wide to nearly twenty million listeners, on every continent on earth! A grand aggregate broadcasting power of almost twenty-two million radio watts purchased weekly makes the WORLD TOMORROW the biggest thing in radio, bar none! More people are being reached

"Largest Feast Expected"

Plans are made for the largest Passover and Days of Unleavened Bread ever. Full eight day services will be held in seven different locations in the United States: Portland, Gladewater, Birmingham, Saint Louis, Chicago, Pittsburgh, and New York.

special note, there will be Passover services held in Meridian, Mississippi, for the Negro brethren in that area.

We all should certainly rejoice and give thanks to God for His manifold blessings!

with more power than at any time in the history of God's True Church! What makes up a WORLD TOMORROW program?

At 12:30 p.m. every day Art Gilmore's voice booms out, introducing the WORLD TOMORROW. A finger snaps behind the double plate glass window, and Mr. Armstrong begins to speak. At that moment, through the miracle of radio, his voice thunders into thousands of homes throughout the Los Angeles metropolitan

Before the broadcast reaches KBLA, it goes through several fascinating electronic processes. First of all, from the Telefunken microphone, it passes into the Mixing Console and on into the Limiter. The Limiter compresses the high volumes which would cause trouble on the air and on the recording tapes while also raising the lower portions out of the noise level. It does not limit or remove power. It "packs it in" so that the power can be released during broadcasting.

CHURCH OF GOD NEWS

sponsored and published monthly by the Dallas and Houston Spokesman Clubs.

STAFF

ADVISOR, Mr. Richard Prince EDITOR, Mr. Cecil Battles ASST. EDITOR, Mr. Rowan Lusby EXEC. EDITOR, Mr. Harry Wilson

ASSOCIATE EDITORS

Mr. Don Robertson Mr. Wesley Winant Mr. E. B. Vance Mr. John Foster

WOMEN'S NEWS

Mrs. Otis Rowell

Mrs. Wiley Brisco

ART, Mr. Kenneth Swanson

Address all correspondence to the editor. Contributions to the publishing cost of this paper will be accepted.

SUPPORT YOUR PAPER

God loves a cheerful giver, so let's remember that this is your newspaper. Without the nickels, dimes and quarters you give it would be impossible to publish the paper once a month. We of the editorial staff wish to say "thank you" for making this paper possible.

We exhort you to continue your support and may we add that those of you who receive a copy through the mail, but are not able to attend church, if you wish to contribute please feel free to do so. You may send your contributions to the Asst. Editor.

We are striving to make each edition better than the last, so your prayers and continued support encourages us to give you a paper that is interesting and edifying. If an article you have written has not appeared yet, don't give up, send more. We have space for just so many words and we try to publish what will be best for all, so keep those articles coming and watch your paper grow.

Bible Study in Mississippi

Meridian, Mississippi, Sunday, March 25, at 1:30 p.m. marked the beginning of a Bible Study for all of our Colored brethren in that area. Meridian is near the center of density of our Negro brethren in the states of Alabama and Mississippi.

Also, a special Passover service and the Feasts of April 18, 19, and 25 will be held in this city for the Negro brethren. Mr. Gerald Waterhouse, pastor of God's Church, will conduct these meetings, assisted by Mr. Carn Catherwood, graduate from Ambassador College in England.

Twenty Million Listeners -

(Continued From Page 1)

From the Limiter, the electronic impulses making up the WORLD TOMORROW broadcast return to the Mixing Panel where they are literally split in two. One part is fed to the Power Amplifier where it is given the boost necessary to enable it to traverse one of Pacific Telephone's undulating cables to the San Fernando Valley's mightiest radio station, KBLA. There it is given a new burst of power, sent to the antenna and released into the air as radio waves.

The other half travels from the Mixing Panel to a line of eleven Ampex tape recorders. Eleven recordings are made simultaneously. One of these is kept as a Master, from which other recordings are made. Sixty-eight copies of each broadcast are made! Time is cut in half by running the recorders at double speed as the record from the Master. "Dubbing" work is done by Bill Myers and Bob Gray. The recordings are then packed and flown to radio stations all over the United States!

Tapes going overseas require more work. Every inch must be carefully edited. For instance, phrases like, "... And the kind of teaching you get in the churches doesn't lead to real conversion and right education," must be removed from all tapes going to Australia-for obvious reasons. Australian broadcasts are also aired one month later. Current PLAIN TRUTH announcements become outdated and must be removed. Mr. Norman Smith listens to each tape, marking the portions he wants left out. Mr. John Portune follows up with a pair of scissors, also measuring precisely every inch of footage removed. He must insert other footage, announcements of articles and booklets, etc., to bring the length back up to the prescribed minutes and seconds.

This reel is then air expressed to Australia where copies are made and sent to all the stations there. Exact, word-forword typewritten copies must be made of these recordings. Miss Nancy Kiser and Mrs. Grunwald are kept busy at this task.

Tapes sent to other parts of the world have to be given special treatment also. Mr. Jerry Horton takes care of those bound for Radio Luxembourg. Some tapes, like those bound for Bangkok, are aired several months later, and this must be taken into consideration during "dubbing."

This is but a thumb-nail sketch of what it takes to produce the WORLD TOMORROW. It's a fascinating process.

One reason Americans won't go Communist is that when they hear the shout, "Workers, arise!" they think it's time for the Coffee break.

Israel Losing Footholds

By Mr. Hendee

Little publicized, but highly significant news will be in the making in the next few weeks.

The United States will begin renegotiation of the treaty governing the Panama Canal.

The full outcome of these negotiations is not clear at this time.

At the very least Panama will press for a greater voice in its operation.

At the very most, Israel may well lose another of her God-given gates.

What is likely to evolve from the talks is some agreement in between these two extremes.

Look for panama to press for:

- 1. More revenue from the canal operations.
- 2. Panamanian sovereignty over the canal.
- 3. Access to a five-mile-wide strip on either side of the canal.
- 4. End to alleged discriminatory pay differentials involving Panamanians employed in operation of the canal.

The original treaty signed in 1903 gave the U.S. perpetual rights to the canal along a 50-mile stretch, and a five-mile zone on either side. Panamanian officials contend the perpetual rights aspect of the treaty is unique and unfair.

Currently the U.S. pays Panama an annuity of \$1.9 million.

The Panama Canal Co., a U.S. government corporation, operates the canal. It employs 14,500 persons, 11,000 of them Panamanians.

If you can read the handwriting on the wall your children are old enough to know better.

Ambassador Students Bound for England

At a recent student assemblage at Ambassador College Mr. Herbert W. Armstrong read off the names of the eleven students who will be sailing for England this coming June. It was a happy day for all and the entire assembage was as thrilled as the principals involved.

Ten of the eleven will leave before the end of school for a short, whirlwind visit home to say good-by and then be off to New York and two exciting days and nights sampling Gotham City's charms. The itinerary will even include the Broadway production of "My Fair Lady". June 14th will see the intrepid troupe aboard the S.S. United States for a five-day cruise to Ephraim's Isle. Bon voyage!

FRONT PAGE NEWS FROM THE HOUSTON CHURCH

ATTENTION!

by Boyd M. Wells

How many of us are aware that we have a Spokesman Club? If so, do we appreciate the effort that this handful of men put forth for us all? For those of us that are not familiar with the Houston Spokesman Club, let me briefly set forth the aims and purposes of this organization that is God ordained and established.

- 1. To develop personality—the WHOLE personality—which includes voice training and proper appearance in dress, posture, manner and facial expressions.
- 2. To offer true Christian fellowship with recreation and to develop drive, leadership and wisdom.
- 3. To learn about God's government in action.

This club has no more than thirty members who voluntarily give themselves. In their changing and development they give of their time and efforts that the WHOLE CHURCH may benefit. Here many of the church activities are planned and organized with many hours of labor involved. All financing of the club, its refreshments and needs are supplied out of the pockets of the members.

Knowing that we are all ONE in unity and purpose, you may ask "What can I do as my part to lift some of the burden from the shoulders of these men?" WELL, THERE IS SOMETHING THAT EACH AND EVERYONE OF US CAN DO! FIRST-PRAY for the club as a whole, and for the individual members, that God will use them for greater things and that they can put self out of their lives, and SECOND support the activities with more fervor and generous financial contributions that this handful of men will not have to dig deeper into their pockets to finance the activities that are to be enjoyed by all.

Let's all get behind this SPOKESMAN CLUB THAT WE MAY ALL BENEFIT IN SPIRITUAL AND PHYSICAL BLESSINGS.

Colored Brethren Picnic Again

Sunday, March 11, eighteen adults and thirty-eight children gathered for a picnic meal, games, fun and fellowship. There was plenty of food—roast lamb, fried chicken, salads, fruits, beer and punch—brought by the ladies. Card games and dominoes were played by those who wanted to sit, but a baseball game occupied the more active ones. It was really something! The adults on one team had a real battle on their hands trying to beat the children on the other.

It was a well organized and very enjoyable occasion.

NEWLY-WEDS!



Newly-Wed Mr. and Mrs. Walker Cutting Wedding Cake

Mr. W. G. Walker and Mrs. Ella Evans were joined in holy matrimony at 8:00 P.M., March 20, 1962, at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Richard Prince. Mr. Prince performed the beautiful ceremony.

After the bride and groom cut the pretty two-tiered cake and served one another, the guests were served cake and punch by Miss Judy Prince and Mrs. Malcolm Martin.

Later the bride and groom and the guests joined in a songfest very fitting for the occasion.

At 10:30 P.M. twenty-three guests, including children and grandchildren of the new Mrs. Walker, waved a happy farewell as the new couple left for a short honeymoon to Mrs. Walker's former home in Arkansas.

Mr. and Mrs. Walker are now at home to their many friends and brethren at 5019 Northridge, Houston, Texas.

EXERCISE AND FELLOWSHIP

Sparked by some enthusiasts for physical exercise, several church members and families met at Cherryhurst Park, Tuesday evening, April 3, for an exciting volley ball game.

The joy of fellowship with church members in this fine sport was so rewarding that another game has been scheduled, this time in the north end of town. Because of the enthusiasm there is high hopes that this will be the beginning of a summer series.

Any church member who enjoys this type of invigorating sport either as a participant or spectator will certainly want to make their interest known.

With the approaching longer daylight hours and the many city parks and facilities available, other spontaneous groups are sure to be formed.

GREETINGS!

Samuel Forrest Worthen (9 lbs. 3 oz.) put in his appearance at the Bob Worthen home in Conroe, at 7:30 A.M. April 5th. Mother and son doing fine, and daddy has even a broader grin these days.

FIVE MORE ADDED

God's Church continues to grow. Sunday, April 8, 1962, five people professed their belief that Jesus Christ paid the penalty for their sins and accepted Him as their personal Savior, and so were baptized by Mr. Prince. They are now very begotten children of God and have been added to His Church.

Parents of a newly born child are very elated and, usually, people make quite a fuss over the child. God is also happy over one sinner that repents. In fact, the angels in Heaven shout with joy. Even we in the Church should rejoice that God has added to His Church.

Using the portable baptistry, Mr. Prince baptized Mr. and Mrs. Robert Taylor, 842 Dillard, Houston, Texas, at Mr. Randle's house. Then the baptistry was moved to Mr. Battle's house and Mr. and Mrs. B. Lee Thompson, 9806 N. Shepherd Drive, Houston, Texas, and Mr. James B. Adams, Rt. 1, No. 159B, Conroe, Texas, were baptized.

Let's all give them a warm welcome into the Church of God and pray for them that they might be strengthened and lead a life of overcoming.

LAST OPPORTUNITY

You will not have another opportunity to meet with the Houston Homemaking Class again for about six months! The last meeting was held on April 11. BUT you can find out what has been happening there by checking the Homemaking Class Notebook out of the library. This last meeting had added appeal in that this was a dinner meeting and was enjoyed by all forty-eight present. We do not plan to be idle during the summer though. For we plan to continue having quilting parties, working on the layette and visiting places of local interest.

Do you have your garden planted yet? This was the main lesson of the last meeting. Mrs. A. L. Newkirk convinced us that we need to raise a portion of our own vegetables. It can be done in a relatively small space and is very rewarding. Almost any type of soil can be enriched and made to produce. Next, Mrs. Jessie Turner inspired us to go out and buy seeds and plants for a lovely flower garden, either indoor or outdoor. Both ladies were enthusiastic about a compost pile. They are very beneficial and easy to construct. For directions see the notes or contact your local Agricultural Demonstration Agent at the County Courthouse for free litera-

Do you have a green thumb? You may and may not know it. Why not find out?

REASON FOR REJOICING

April 2, 1962, was indeed a day for rejoicing! On this day God added seven more people to his church here in the Dallas Area. The baptismal service was held at the Oak Cliff YMCA. After a brief explanation of baptism by Mr. Richard Prince, these seven who had repented were baptised by Mr. Prince and Mr. Battles. Prayers and the laying on of hands were then given.

Those baptised were Mr. Wittman, Dallas; Mrs. Bullock, Irving; Mr. and Mrs. Yates, Ft. Worth; Mr. Lewis, Decatur; Mr. Powell, Dallas; and Mrs. Hunter, Irving

It is indeed a time for rejoicing to see seven persons give up their former ways of life, and have their minds opened by God to the real purpose for our life.

An indication of the constant growth of God's Church was reflected by the large group present for the occasion. Let's each of us encourage one another in our new way of life, a life of overcoming.

In Appreciation

The thirty-first of March, 1962, will mark retirement for us from business employment in Waco and, as Paul Harvey says, the "launching of a new career" at Big Sandy, where we shall be living temporarily at 519 North Tyler Street.

We are telling you about it because we have found that the Dallas Church of God is interested in one another: glad when its members are benefited . . . sorry when seeming misfortune comes (yet, paradoxically enough, happy—like Paul—for tests and trials that strengthen the individual members in "the faith once delivered").

How could we adequately express our appreciation for the pleasant associations and fellowship that God has given us the privilege of having with you Sabbath after Sabbath since 1959 . . . for the sermons and sermonettes that have provided the spiritual food so essential for growth "unto the measure of the stature of the fullness of Christ". . . for the help and counsel our minister and his assistants have given so readily and freely, notwithstanding the constant pressure of their many responsibilities.

We only wish that we could take the Dallas Church with us; but as it is, when our new home is completed at 517 North Tyler in Big Sandy, we do hope that you will come to see us.

God be with you till we meet again!

The Scudders

March 24, 1962

THINK IT OVER

The people who make mistakes are the people who make everything else.

GETTING ACQUAINTED



Brethren, meet Mr. James E. Powell of the Dallas Church of God, one of the newest members, having been baptized on April 1st.

Mr. Powell lives with his sister and brother-in-law in the northeast section of Dallas near the Dallas-Garland Airport. He is a native of the state of Alabama and after serving in the Air Force during World War II he studied commercial art and photography. He has lived in Dallas eight years and is employed in color photography printing.

His first interest in the World Tomorrow broadcast was just over a year ago while listening to station WSM (Nashville). He had correspondence with headquarters and when he asked for baptism, as he says, Mr. Battles arrived quickly on the scene.

We are happy and thankful that God has called Mr. Powell and that he will continue to overcome and grow. Let us all extend the right hand of fellowship to this new member.

Opportunity for Our Women In Ladies' Class

Would you like to be an efficient home-maker? Do you know the best way to train children, clean house, sew, or mop a floor? Then come to the homemaking class, raise your hand and tell us how it's done. Or, perhaps, you have questions and would like to learn. Give someone else the opportunity to help you!

In the last meeting of Ladies Class we discussed the importance of training children.

We also had an informative lesson on foods, an interesting talk on the many different kinds of cheese, and instructions on how to make cottage cheese from non-fat-dry milk.

We will discuss different ways to serve our husbands and duties that God holds a woman responsible for as our next assignment.

To assume more responsibilities is the reward for diligent service achieved. We should do our work as if for Christ!

LIBRARY TOPIC MAKES MOST EFFECTIVE SPEECH

The Spokesman Club of Dallas initiated the sponsoring of the Church Library. A beautiful Mahogany cabinet was built and a set of Clarks Commentary was donated by the club. Some books came to the library on a loan basis, others were given and still others were purchased by money donated to the Library Fund.

Instructions on the cabinet door point out the proper method of checking-out books. Some fail to follow the instructions, causing problems to the Librarians. Others fail to take proper care of the books.

It behooves us, brethren, to teach our children to respect the property of others. Some of the books are marked with ink and others are torn. Apologies are given and accepted, but that doesn't repair the damage.

We don't want to discourage anyone from checking books out, but to encourage you to use the Library more.

The Library is a vast storehouse of knowledge and there are all kinds of Bible helps that many of us cannot afford to buy.

Some of you brethren use the Library every week, others have never used it. Perhaps some have excused themselves by saying, "I don't have time". As Mr. Prince stated, our knowledge will increase if we just read one chapter. Try to find time to read one chapter in two weeks.

In Ecclesiastes 12:12 we find too much study is "weariness to the flesh", but II Timothy 2:15 reminds us to "study to show thyself approved."

Brethren, come by next Sabbath and select a book. Let's all support our Library, not by donations only, but with our continued use, which will be to our profit.

A FOND FAREWELL

The brethren in the Waco area plus several from Dallas accepted the invitation of an open house given by Mr. and Mrs. Joe Scudder on March 18th. Singing, good fellowship and refreshments were enjoyed by all. The Scudders are making Big Sandy their new home and will attend the Gladewater Church of God. Their service to the Dallas Church has been appreciated and they will be missed. We will look forward to seeing them at the Festivals. Best wishes in their new residence!

The Soviet Union ordered 10,000 leather bows for women's shoes from a Norwich leather factory, and specified they all must be of one color: Red.